POLICY BRIEF: The last government pay cut

Colin Craig & Gage Haubrich | August 2020



Executive summary

Since the COVID-19 outbreak in Canada this past March, those working outside government have faced far greater financial consequences than those who work inside government.

Not only have private sector employees suffered more in terms of layoffs and reduced hours, but there have also been numerous news stories of private sector workers taking pay reductions.

Conversely, while there have been a few news stories about temporary layoffs in government, we have not seen media reports of pay reductions occurring in the public sector since COVID-19 emerged.

This dichotomy prompted SecondStreet.org to research when the last time was that governments actually reduced employee pay.

SecondStreet.org filed Freedom of Information requests with 13 major cities in Canada, all 10 provinces and the federal government. Specifically, we asked for details on the last pay reductions negotiated with various government employee bargaining units.

Highlights from our research, include:

- The federal government indicated they have "no data or any information" that indicates there has ever been a negotiated pay reduction;
- Quebec's last pay reduction was temporary and occurred in 1982, while the last broad pay reductions in Prince Edward Island and Alberta were implemented in 1994. New Brunswick provided data showing there have been no pay reductions dating back to the 1970s. Many other provinces indicated they have no information on pay reductions; and

 At the municipal level, Mississauga and Moncton indicated they have never reduced employee pay. Despite its ongoing economic woes, the City of Calgary provided data that shows no pay reductions between 1974-2020. Many other cities indicated it has been decades since their last pay cut or they simply had no records available.

As governments cope with the enormous financial consequences of COVID-19, it's clear that pay reductions could be an option for governments to consider. Pay reductions could help governments avoid tax increases and reduce deficits while maintaining service levels. Further, pay reductions could help level the playing field for those outside government and help avoid the more drastic measure of layoffs.

Some officials maintain that it's difficult to change labour agreements in the middle of a contract. However, many private sector entities have done just that in order to stay solvent. Layoffs are an option governments could pursue if employee unions refuse to accept pay reductions.





Background

Since COVID-19 took hold in Canada, the private sector has felt the brunt of the economic consequences.

Writing for the <u>Financial Post</u> in May 2020, University of Calgary professor Jack Mintz noted:

"Almost all of the current job losses (96 per cent) are in the private sector, with hours lost varying from 63.8 per cent in accommodation and food services to just 8.7 per cent in the utility sector. Public sector workers have been little affected with working hours down only 5.6 per cent since February, less than in any other sector."¹

In addition to layoffs, many businesses and non-profit organizations have reduced pay levels in order to remain solvent and stay afloat. For example:

- Postmedia reduced salaries for rank and file employees by five per cent while more senior staff faced reductions as high as 30 per cent.²
- The Winnipeg Free Press temporarily reduced pay for employees by 12 to 20 per cent while the newspaper's publisher cut his own salary by 50 per cent.³
- Thomson Reuters reported that Fiat Chrysler Automobiles would be asking employees to take a temporary pay cut of 20 per cent.⁴
- Cenovus Energy Inc. reduced salaries across the company, including a 25 per cent reduction for the firm's CEO.⁵
- Cineplex Inc. reduced pay for full-time employees by up to 80 per cent.⁶
- Several CFL teams have also reduced employee pay.7

While workers outside of government have faced significant financial difficulties, government employees have largely been insulated.

Perhaps the most noteworthy example we found occurred at the federal government where a reported 76,804 employees were allowed to take months off work – fully paid – during the pandemic. This arrangement has cost taxpayers an estimated \$623 million.⁸

Some government employee unions even managed to negotiate pay increases during the pandemic, such as the Public Service Alliance of Canada and the Elementary Teachers' Federation of Ontario.^{9 10}

Since COVID-19 emerged, millions of Canadians have been unable to work, instead relying on Canadian Emergency Response Benefits (CERB), which reach a maximum of \$2,000 per month. This taxable monthly benefit works out to an annual salary of \$24,000 – leaving many households with a sizeable gap between monthly earnings prior to COVID and funds received through CERB.¹¹

The closest example we found to a pay reduction in the public sector occurred in Manitoba where the government negotiated for employees to take five unpaid days off this year.¹² This arrangement works out to a reduction in earnings of approximately two per cent. It is important to note that this approach differs from a pay cut as employees' hourly wages or salary were not reduced – employees simply worked less and earned less. Had employees received a pay reduction, future pay increases would occur on top of each employee's reduced pay level, rather than on their original figure.

To be sure, examining changes to government employee pay during a recession is important research. However, it's equally important to consider how an employee's compensation compared with similar positions in the private sector before the recession.

The Fraser Institute and Canadian Federation of Independent Business (CFIB) have conducted extensive research on this topic, regularly concluding that government employees tend to receive more in total compensation than people working in similar positions in the private sector.



For example, a 2020 report by the Fraser Institute found that government employees earn about 9.4 per cent more than people doing similar work in the private sector. Further, while most government employees receive the most expensive type of pension (79.6 per cent receive a defined benefit pension), most private sector employees (77.5 per cent) do not have a workplace pension.¹³ The study also found that government employees retire approximately 2.4 years sooner, were far less likely to be laid off and took more personal time.

Similarly, a 2015 report by the CFIB calculated that government employees enjoyed total compensation that was 18-37 per cent more than private sector employees who do similar work.¹⁴

Methodology

In early May, SecondStreet.org filed freedom of information requests with the federal government, all 10 provinces and 13 major cities to determine when the last time was that governments negotiated pay reductions with employee bargaining units.

We received responses from the federal government, all 10 provinces and 13 cities.

Note: Not all government employees belong to a bargaining unit. Political staff and elected officials would be examples of people employed by the government whose compensation would not fall under such agreements. However, the data we obtained would cover the majority of employees employed by each government.

Findings

Federal government

The government of Canada informed SecondStreet.org:

"Our sector officials indicated that there is no data or any information that indicates that there has ever been a negotiated pay reduction." SecondStreet.org confirmed with the federal government that there have also never been any legislated pay reductions.

Provincial governments

Prov.	Summary
BC	British Columbia did not have a summary document available and did not provide data on the last negotiated pay cut.
AB	According to the data, the only bargaining unit to receive a pay cut since the early 2000s was a bus drivers union (2.88% pay cut in 2012). The last broad pay reduction we are aware of occurred in 1994 – a 5 per cent reduction. ¹⁵
SK	Data provided from the Saskatchewan government for various provincial unions dates back to 1998. No pay reductions have occurred since that time.
MB	The Manitoba government indicated that they have no records available. This either means they have no records of ever reducing pay levels or there are no records of ever doing so. Similar to the recent 2020 unpaid leave measure, the government legislated 10 unpaid work days for government employees in 1993. ¹⁶
ON	The Government of Ontario did not provide a summary document with information on past agreements. However, they indicated there have been no pay reductions over the past five years. Similar to Manitoba, the Ontario government passed legislation in 1993 that required employees (who earned over \$30,000 at the time) to take up to 12 days of unpaid leave.
QC	The Province of Quebec indicated the last pay reduction for employees was a temporary measure that was legislated in 1982.
NL	The Newfoundland government did not have a summary document available and did not provide data on their last pay cut.
NS	The Nova Scotia government provided data for contracts with its unions dating back to 1998, showing no pay reductions since that time.
NB	The New Brunswick government provided data for contracts with its unions dating back to the early 1970s. No pay reductions appear in the data.
PEI	PEI responded that in 1994 there was a legislated pay cut of 7.5% for provincial employees.



Municipal governments

City	Summary
Vancouver	Vancouver did not come up with any data, indicating there were no records available. This could mean that there have been no pay cuts or no records available.
Edmonton	Data provided for the City of Edmonton's union agreements dates back to 1985 and shows no pay reductions since that time.
Calgary	Data provided for the City of Calgary's unions agreements dates back to 1974 and shows no pay reductions since that time.
Saskatoon	Saskatoon did not come up with any data, saying that there were no records available, which could mean that there have been no pay cuts or no records.
Regina	Data provided for the City of Regina's union agreements dates back to 2008 and shows no pay reductions since that time.
Winnipeg	Winnipeg did not have a summary document available and did not provide data on the last pay cut provided.
Mississauga	Mississauga indicated they have not negotiated any pay cuts, noting "The City has not negotiated a pay reduction with a bargaining unit."
Toronto	Toronto did not have a summary document available and did not provide data on the last pay cut provided.
Ottawa	The City of Ottawa indicated they have no data available, and that there have been no pay reductions since amalgamation in 2001.
Montreal	Montreal did not provide any data, noting that there were no records available, which could mean that there have been no pay cuts or no records.
Moncton	Moncton noted, "at no point have pay reductions been issued to bargaining units (Unions)."
Halifax	Data provided for the numerous City of Halifax unions dates back to 1997, with no pay reduction recorded since that time.
St. John's	Data provided for the numerous City of St. John's unions dates back to 2007 with no pay reduction recorded since that time.

Related Statistics Canada data

SecondStreet.org's findings are consistent with Statistics Canada data. Between 1999-2019, the agency's data indicates there were a dozen instances of industries experiencing an overall drop in average hourly wages.¹⁷ For example, the agricultural sector saw average wages drop from \$15.87 to \$15.59 between 2012-2013.

Conversely, during the same 20-year period, data for the public administration category shows no instances of overall pay reductions. Wages in the public administration sector rose 82.3 per cent – significantly higher than the increase in the national average (72.1 per cent).

When government pay "freezes" are actually pay increases

Data provided to SecondStreet.org suggests many governments have negotiated pay freezes with their employees in the past. This is noted by "0%" entries in compensation tables for various agreements over time.

However, readers should note that some "0%" figures in government employee compensation tables may actually include pay increases.

This is due to the fact that government employees often receive pay increases through two means – a general pay increase that all employees receive and a second increase that employees receive if they still have "step" increases in their employment contracts.

For example, in 2017, the Alberta government announced several pay freezes for various unions, including the province's teachers' union. However, the Canadian Taxpayers Federation investigated the contracts and later reported that upwards of 20,000 teachers would still receive pay increases equal to more than \$3,000 each as their contracts provided for step pay increases. The CTF estimated this measure cost taxpayers approximately \$200 million over two years.¹⁸ At the same time, the Alberta government negotiated a true pay freeze for its non-unionized employees.



Policy options

Scaling back government employee compensation could assist governments in several ways.

First, it could help reduce resentment among those working outside of government who have watched their incomes decrease while government employees were largely isolated from the financial costs the pandemic has brought. Reducing pay in the public sector could help level the playing field.

Second, reducing employee compensation could help governments address sizeable deficits across the country while minimizing the impact on services provided to the public. For example, instead of closing a library or cutting back on grass cutting in a city park, a pay reduction would allow the work to still be completed.

When the City of Calgary faced financial difficulties in 2018, the city shutdown ice skating services at its popular Prince's Island location. A small reduction to employee compensation could have yielded millions in savings, allowing services such as this to continue.

Third, scaling back employee compensation could help governments avoid raising taxes on citizens. Tax increases at the present could be especially punitive, as many citizens and businesses are struggling to stay afloat. This is especially pertinent at the municipal level where governments are required to balance their budgets and many cities have continued to raise taxes instead of curtailing expenses.

According to Professor Jack Mintz, hiking taxes would be" the worst economic choice" right now for growth and fiscal sustainability."²⁰

While we're unlikely to see governments reduce compensation significantly for existing employees (and close the compensation gap with people working in the private sector), it would be more politically realistic to see larger compensation reductions for new hires. Considering Canada's high unemployment rate, many workers would be pleased just to have a job even if pay levels were, say, 10 per cent lower and the jobs came with less costly pension plans, fewer sick days, etc. Elected officials and union officials have often argued that governments cannot simply reduce employee pay, as existing agreements are in place. However, many private sector organizations that reduced pay also had agreements with their employees. In order to avoid layoffs, it is not uncommon for private sector employees to agree to reopen agreements and to accept pay reductions.

Thus, layoffs are an option for policy makers if government employee unions refuse to accept pay reductions. In the current economic environment, it seems likely that a majority of government employees would accept a modest pay reduction rather than the potential for being laid off.

Conclusion

Government employees have largely been shielded from the financial consequences brought on by the COVID-19 pandemic. This research shows that in many cases, it has been decades since government employees have had to cope with actual pay reductions.

Scaling back government employee pay could help governments balance their budgets without service cuts while avoiding tax increases on struggling families and businesses. Pay reductions in the public sector could also help governments level the playing field when it comes to sharing the financial consequences of COVID-19, as well as avoid layoffs in the public sector at a time few can afford to lose their job.

About the authors

Colin Craig is the President of SecondStreet.org. He has an MBA and a BA (Economics) from the University of Manitoba and is the author of *The Government Wears Prada*.

Gage Haubrich is a SecondStreet.org intern currently pursuing a bachelor's degree in economics with a minor in political studies at the University of Saskatchewan.



References

- Mintz, Jack. "Jack M. Mintz: How about some public-sector sacrifice, too?" Financial Post, May 13, 2020. https://financialpost.com/opinion/jack-m-mintz-how-about-somepublic-sector-sacrifice-too
- Financial Post Staff. "Postmedia cuts salaries and closes 15 community papers amid COVID-related revenue declines". Financial Post, April 29, 2020. <u>https://financialpost.com/telecom/media/postmedia-cuts-salaries-and-closes-15-community-papers-amid-covid-related-revenue-declines</u>
- The Canadian Press. "Winnipeg Free Press begins 2 weeks of pay reduction for union, management". Winnipeg Free Press, April 6, 2020. <u>https://www.winnipegfreepress.</u> com/business/winnipeg-free-press-begins2-weeks-of-pay-reductions-for-union-management-569408352.html
- Thomson Reuters. "FCA executives, salaried employees to take pay cuts during COVID-19 pandemic". CBC News, March 30, 2019. Accessed August 5. 2020. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/windsor/fce-executives-salaried-employees-to-takecovid19-pay-cut-1.5515511
- Stephenson, Amanda. "CEOs of Calgary companies taking pay cuts during COVID-19". Calgary Herald, April 15, 2020. <u>https://calgaryherald.com/business/ceosof-calgary-companies-taking-pay-cuts-during-covid-19</u>
- "Cineplex laying off thousands, instituting pay cuts in wake of virus outbreak". Bloomberg News, March 23, 2020. <u>https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/cgx-shell-1.1410874</u>
- McCormick, Murray. "Saskatchewan Roughriders forced to make pay cuts". Reginal Leader Post, May 15, 2020. <u>https://leaderpost.com/sports/football/cfl/saskatche-</u> wan-roughriders/saskatchewan-roughriders-institute-pay-cuts
- Snyder, Jesse. "Paid leave for public service during pandemic cost \$623M, well above estimates: budget watchdog". National Post, July 24, 2020. <u>https://nationalpost.com/</u> news/paid-leave-for-public-service-during-pandemic-cost-623m-well-above-estimates-budget-watchdog
- Snyder, Jesse. "Liberals to hike pay for 10,000 bureaucrats even as federal deficit continues to swell". National Post, July 22, 2020. Accessed August 15, 2020 <u>https://</u> nationalpost.com/news/liberals-to-hike-pay-for-10000-bureaucrats-even-as-federaldeficit-continues-to-swell/wcm/a0136e47-ba12-4bc9-829c-256f7eecaaff/
- 10. The Canadian Press. "Ontario elementary teachers reach tentative contact deal, agree to 1% raise for next three years". National Post, March 31, 2020. Accessed August 15, 2020 https://nationalpost.com/news/elementary-teachers-get-salary-benefits-boosts-in-tentative-contract-deal

- 11. Government of Canada, Department of Finance news release. March 25, 2020. https://www.canada.ca/en/department-finance/news/2020/03/introduces-canada-emergency-response-benefit-to-help-workers-and-businesses.html
- 12. Hatherly, Dana. "Manitoba premier taking pay reduction as he looks for public-sector cuts during pandemic". CBC News, April 21, 2020. Accessed August 5, 2020. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/manitoba/pallister-pay-cut-pandemic-1.5539984
- Li, Nathaniel, Palacios, Milagros. "Comparing Government and Private Sector Compensation in Canada, 2020". The Fraser Institute, June 11, 2020. Accessed August 15, 2020 https://www.fraserinstitute.org/studies/comparing-government-and-private-sector-compensation-in-canada-2020
- Leung, Marlene. "Private sector workers earn less, work more: report". CTV News, March 23, 2015. Accessed August 5, 2020. https://www.ctvnews.ca/canada/privatesector-workers-earn-less-work-more-report-1.2292650
- Newman, Peter C. "The whiz who runs Ralph Klein's shop". Maclean's magazine, December 5, 1994. <u>https://archive.macleans.ca/article/1994/12/5/the-whiz-who-runs-ralph-kleins-shop</u>
- Laychuk, Riley. "Giving workers unpaid days off 'not pleasant ... but fair,' says former Ont. Premier". CBC News, February 16, 2017. Accessed July 31, 2020. <u>https://www. cbc.ca/news/canada/saskatoon/unpaid-days-off-other-provinces-1.3986636</u>
- 17. Statistics Canada table 14-10-0064-01.
- Craig, Colin. "When a wage freeze really isn't a wage freeze". Canadian Taxpayers Federation website, November 24, 2017. Accessed August 15, 2020. <u>https://www.taxpayer.com/news-room-archive/when-a-wage-freeze-really-isn-t-a-wage-freeze?id=782</u>
- 19. Milke, Mark. "*City kills ice skating at Prince's Island, but ignores big-ticket spending reform*". Calgary Herald, January 6, 2018.
- 20. Mintz, Jack M. "We don't need higher taxes to slay government debt". Financial Post, July 29, 2020. https://financialpost.com/opinion/jack-mintz-we-dont-need-higher-taxes-to-slay-government-debt